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CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(gavel). . . The Council's Committee on Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs
shall come to order. This is our regular meeting of 11th March 2013. Today present is
Vice-Chairman...oh, our Vice-Chairman is absent and excused, Mr. Couch. Chair Baisa is
excused. Present is Mr. Carroll, Ms. Crivello -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Aloha.
CHAIR HOKANIA: --Ms. Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
CHAIR HOKANIA: --aloha, Mr. White, Mr. Guzman -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: --and Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Quorum is present for the business of the Committee. We've got quite a bit to do
before lunch and then it's Ms. Cochran's Committee's turn at 1:30, so do we have any requests
for public testimony, please? Anyone in the Chambers?
MS. FRIAS: No, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We'll ask Hana Office if there's anyone wishing to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Lanai, is there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Molokai Office, is there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. ALCON: No one's here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, ladies. With no objections, Members, the Chair will
close testimony for today's meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. So ordered. Testimony is closed for today's meeting.
Let us now move on to Policy Item 2(2), Members.
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ITEM PIA-2(2): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(VARIOUS) (CC 13-42)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Policy 2(2) is from a correspondence dated January 29, 2013 from Mayor
Arakawa, and in particular this is as it regards to a succeeding correspondence dated
March 4, 2013, from the Department of Corporation Counsel, regarding a revised proposed
resolution Appointment of Members to the Maui County Grants Review Committee. Under this
nomination, the Mayor is recommending for our consideration a Robin Ritchie and Jenny Worth
to the Maui County Grants Review Committee for a term beginning April 1, 2013 and expiring
on March 31, 2018. This morning, we have Mr. Molina from the Office of the Mayor. Good
morning, Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Any comments regarding the nominations?
MR. MOLINA: No, Mr. Chairman. I believe at your last meeting there was some discussion. You had
Ms. Ritchie here, who came to be interviewed and I believe you did defer action on, with regards
to Ms. Worth at this point. But again, we are open for questions with regards to the nominees
and hopefully we can get the Committee's support. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. I believe we followed up because of a multiple board
consideration? Was that correct, Ms. Hamman?
MS. HAMMAN: Yes, Mr. Chair. There was a question about whether Ms. Ritchie would be serving on
two boards, but she confirmed that she has resigned from one of the boards that she was serving
on.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Members, questions for either the Chair or
Mr. Molina regarding the nominations for Mr....Robin Ritchie and Jenny Worth?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, if there's no questions, the Chair will inform you that also in your binder
you will see a proposed consideration for a discharge for this Friday's Council meeting, by your
Committee Chair, to allow the Council to have the ability to make a decision whether to confirm
or deny the Mayor's nomination by our March 30, 2013 deadline. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I believe I had a question concern in
regards to Ms. Worth in relation to an ongoing investigation of a group that she's affiliated with.
So I still have my concerns and so therefore I'll await your decision, Chair, and make my choice
then.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any further questions, comments? Mr. Molina, are you, do you
have any response or comment regarding Member Cochran's concern that she raised in the
previous meeting?
MR. MOLINA: Yes, Mr. Chairman. We, when we spoke to Ms. Worth and the person she has done
grant work for, she did indicate if she is approved by the Committee, certainly if that matter for
consideration for grant proposal for the, I guess the Friends of Mokuula, if she is done, which she
has done work for, she will certainly recuse herself from taking any action with regards to that
particular entity. And we're following up on Ms. Ritchie. We did receive a resignation, official
resignation letter from Ms. Ritchie. She had indicated to us she had not participated on the Street
Naming Committee for over a year, and she did indicate at that time, I guess, it was, maybe it
was a verbal resignation to the staff right at the time, but apparently she had still been receiving
agendas and she did wanted to make it clear to everyone that she is not a part of the Street
Naming Committee. So just wanted to say that for the record, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Molina. Ms. Cochran, any further questions you have for
Mr. Molina or myself.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No further questions, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for the Chair or Mr. Molina, Members? If not, the Chair is gonna
recommend deferral of this item, and let me explain the deferral. The deferral then would keep
this item in Committee. Friday, the Council will be asked to discharge the Committee. If the
Council agrees, then the Council can take up the matter regarding the final determination of the
nominations, whether we approve or disapprove. By keeping it just in Committee, the
nominations after the deadline of March 3rd will automatically then become confirmed. So, are
we understood of where we are in situation? Okay, thank you. Any objections, Members? The
Chair is recommending deferral of Item 2(2).
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: GCB).
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. It is deferred.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ITEM PIA-2(3): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(MOLOKAI PLANNING COMMISSION) (CC 13-42)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let us move on to Item 2(3), Members. This is again with a correspondence dated
February 6, 2013 from Mayor Arakawa, and this is recommending the Committee's
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consideration of an appointment for Ms. Diane Swenson to the Molokai Planning Commission,
for a term expiring March 31, 2014, and this is to fill a vacancy to the, regarding the resignation
of Nathaniel Bacon. Mr. Molina, comments please?
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chair, very briefly, Ms. Swenson did indicate to us she would like to serve the
community in whatever capacity, you know, as far as Molokai goes. So she didn't really indicate
any particular board or commission, but when we saw that there was an opening for the Planning
Commission and she's certainly wanting to make herself available, she is, that's the first thing
she told us was that she has the time to serve and that she would certainly like the support of the
Committee and that was basically it, which really was certainly convincing enough for us to
accept her proposal to be considered to serve on the Molokai Planning Commission.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. The Chair will note the presence of
Vice-Chairman Couch to the proceedings.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here. Ms. Crivello, any comments you wish to share with the
Committee regarding the Molokai nominee?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: First of all, I thank you for nominating her because I believe she'll
make a commitment to follow through. Some of the challenges we have on island with our
Planning Commission is the quorum situation and she, she doesn't have to meet her training.
She's been on the Planning Commission in the past. So being that she has the time, I think she'll
serve us well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello. Members, questions for either the Chair or Mr. Molina
on the nomination of Diane Swenson to the Molokai Planning Commission? If not, then the
Chair will look and entertain a motion to recommend to Council the approval of Diane Swenson
to the Molokai Planning Commission and having her name placed on Exhibit B for approval.
Ms. Crivello, would you care to make the motion?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I so move, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Ms. Crivello, seconded by Mr. Couch. Members, any
discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say, "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say, "no"? Motion is carried with eight ayes, one excused, Ms. Baisa.
Thank you very much.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Baisa.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution approving the nomination.
ITEM PIA-2(4): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(MAUI REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY) (CC 13 42)
-

CHAIR HOKAMA: Now let's move on to Item 2(4) also under the heading of Nominations to Boards,
Committees, and Commissions. This is regarding the Maui Redevelopment Agency. We are in
receipt of a correspondence dated February 12, 2013, from Mayor Arakawa, whereby he is
recommending to the Committee, to the Council via the Committee, the nomination of Thomas
Fairbanks III for a term expiring March 31, 2015 to fill a vacancy to, regarding the resignation of
Mark Walker. Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The Administration would like to ask for your, your and
your Committee's support of Mr. Fairbanks. Many of you already know him. He's a very, I
guess, made a career of the hospitality industry, and he's been, I guess he has a business here in
Wailuku as well, and as you would take a look at his resume, he's been involved in a lot of many
different organizations in the community in terms of basically helping to raise money and just
giving a lot of his time to help a lot of these very worthwhile entities. So and again, the big
question we of course always ask is do you have the time? And he certainly said he does, and he
did indicate to us that from his current employer he does have the, I guess permission to attend
these meetings, so I just wanted to say that for the record, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. I, I'm sure we can question the employer
representative if we need to.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, and thank you, I concur with Mr. Molina's assessment
of Mr. Fairbanks. I think he has been a tremendous contributor to this community and to this
island as far as the hospitality industry but also in many other areas in the nonprofit areas and
also very, very helpful to many groups who have come to him for assistance. He brings a good
perspective as far as not only the visitor industry but a business perspective because he has his
Wailuku Inn right here in Wailuku Town, and I think he has been a shining example of a small
business who continues to thrive even though at times governmental entities have kind of held
him back. So, but he's always, you know, stood tall, worked hard, and I think it's time that
someone like that would be added to the Redevelopment Agency. I think it's gonna be a big plus
for them, and hopefully he can help move some of the items that have been, well like I would put
in this statement, stuck in the mud. We'll be able to move those things forward and get some
resolve in some of the areas we've long waited for, yeah, Mr. Chair. So, I, I so wholeheartedly
support Mr. Fairbanks and I'll wait for your recommendation, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Further discussion or questions? Ms., Ms. Cochran, you
had a question or...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, sorry, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any further questions for the Chair or Mr. Molina regarding the nominee?
Okay, we're getting a lot of pointing fingers here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Couch is being generous.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If there are no further questions or comments either to the Chair or for Mr. Molina,
I am ready to make my recommendation.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendation?
CHAIR HOKAMA: My recommendation is to recommend to Council the approval of Thomas
Fairbanks III to the Maui Redevelopment Agency for a term expiring March 31, 2015 and that
his name be placed on Exhibit B to the attached proposed resolution. Mr. White? Or
Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second the motion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, I have a motion made by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. White. Members,
any discussion on the motion. Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say, "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say, "no"? Motion is carried. Eight ayes, one excused, Ms. Baisa.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Baisa.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution approving the nomination.
ITEM PIA-2(5): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(VARIOUS) (CC 13 42)
-

CHAIR HOKANIA: Let us move on to Item 2(5), Members. Thank you, Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The following next three items is items that because of the deadline, the Mayor has
without nominating a recommendation to Council, the Council is able to put forward its, through
this Committee, its recommendations for vacancies on boards and commissions. Under 2(5), we
have for the Lanai Planning Commission for a term commencing April 1, 2013, expiring
March 31, 2018, we have the nomination of Bradford Oshiro to the Lanai Planning Commission.
Regarding the.. .and the Staff will be passing out their forms for your review, Members. To the
Maui County Outdoor Lighting Standards Committee, for a term commencing April 1, 2013,
expiring March 31, 2018, the nomination of Andrew de la Cruz. For the Maui County Cultural
Resources Commission, we have a nominee of Owana Salazar for a term commencing
April 1, 2013, and expiring on March 31, 2018, via a correspondence from Ms. Cochran dated
March 4, 2013. The Council has 'til March 31st of this month, Members, to make a decision and
if we fail to do so, the process goes back to the Mayor for his consideration of putting forward
nominees. We are open for discussion. I will start with the nomination of Bradford Oshiro,
Lanai Planning Commission. He's currently, the Lanai Postmaster having been there for many
years. He grew up there, went to Lahainaluna High School, served multiple tours in the United
States Armed Services in regarding Desert Storm, Desert Shield. He's what I would call one of
the older families that helped build the current Lanai City in the 1920s. He is a multigenerational
member of the community that enjoys the outdoors. He is very, participates with public service
and of course is a well respected member of our community. That is regarding Mr. Bradford
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Oshiro Regarding Mr. Andrew de la Cruz, he is also from Lanai, Members. He has served on
the Police and Fire Commissions for the County. One of the issues currently facing the
community is, of course, there are some that feel that our community is not well lit enough for
safety and public requirements in the evening, and I think Mr. de la Cruz can serve our
community well regarding those issues that have been coming up quite frequently lately in our
community, although I gotta tell you because of the lighting we do get to see the stars quite
magnificently at night. I'm sure something that the observatory on Haleakala would appreciate.
So that's the two people that's before us regarding the Lanai Planning Commission and the Maui
County Outdoor Lighting Standards Committee. So I'll stop there at this point in time and ask
the Members, do you have questions for the Chair regarding either of the nominees that is being
presented for you for either the Lanai Planning Commission or the Maui County Outdoor
Lighting Standards Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, having none, let us move on to the third consideration, the third nominee
This is Owana Salazar and I believe Ms. Salazar is here. So we'll have, ask her to come forward
if she doesn't mind and if she would give us a little introduction to herself, and take your time. I
know you're on crutches so you tell us what is easier for you. If you would rather sit,
Ms. Salazar, we can make you here or if you prefer to lean on the podium, you know.
MS. SALAZAR: It's okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Take your time.
MS. SALAZAR: It's been a week so it's had time to heal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Take your time.
MS. SALAZAR: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for being present.
MS. SALAZAR: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning and thank you for letting us -MS. SALAZAR: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --have a face with a name I think that's important for many of us. And thank you
for volunteering through Ms. Cochran to provide service. So maybe if you can just share some
background about yourself and your interest in the Cultural Resource Commission, please?
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MS. SALAZAR: Sure. I was born and raised here in Hawaii. I have a lot of my ancestral roots here on
Maui. In my lifetime I was an entertainer and, you know, my business there, I have traveled all
the islands a lot, extensively. My family knows a lot of the history of Hawaii nei and therefore
I've grown up with, you know, a lot of that just around the house talking. I have a great interest
in history, in our own cultural resources, and the importance to protect them and to, you know,
promote and nurture them as sites for future generations. I've been, I don't know if my resume
might show some of the memberships I've enjoyed. Among them that I think that would be
relevant to this Commission would be like the, perhaps the Polynesian Voyaging Society and the
Ahahui Mamakakaua, The Daughters and Sons of Hawaiian Warriors, and Friends of Moku'ula
right here on Maui. I just have a great interest and I can make all the meetings and would like to
offer my talent and my knowledge, you know, to serve on that Commission.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I'll ask Ms. Cochran if you have any comments you wish to share at this
time regarding Ms. Salazar.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and yes, I'm honored to nominate Ms. Salazar to
the Cultural Resources Commission, and as she stated, she's, you know, it's in her na'au, the 'ike
of our Hawaiian culture and I feel she'll be, she'll have a very strong voice and representation in
that manner. But also, you know, I believe she's well balanced in the sense where we have a list
of the different memberships of groups she's affiliated with but also, you know, in the realtor
business, she is business minded also. So we need voices and to collectively, you know, make
decisions and get different perspectives. I believe that Owana has that, has that, that she can,
she's able to do this and that, therefore, I have nominated her for this particular Commission and
I look for my fellow Members' support also on the nomination. So, that's it. She gave us a full
page report on her accomplishments and affiliations and what have you and it's quite impressive.
So I just want to say thank you, Owana, for your volunteerism -MS. SALAZAR: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to the culture -MS. SALAZAR: Mahalo.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and this, to this County, and thank you, Chair, for this opportunity.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, you're welcome. Members, questions or comments regarding Ms. Salazar?
Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Aloha.
MS. SALAZAR: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Long time no see, yeah.
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MS. SALAZAR: Mahalo.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I, too, want to say mahalo for sharing your gifts with us.
MS. SALAZAR: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I think we have a wonderful opportunity to have the kind of mana' o
that you would bring to the Cultural Committee. So, I'd -MS. SALAZAR: Mahalo.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --just like to say I support Councilmember Cochran's nomination
and I look forward to seeing you more often. Long time no see.
MS. SALAZAR: Thank you. Thank you all.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good to see you.
MS. SALAZAR: Thank you so much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further questions, comments, Members, of Ms. Salazar? I'll just
ask a generic one.
MS. SALAZAR: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because we're such a multi-island County, and Molokai, Lanai, you know, we take
great pride in our own specialness, if I can say it that way, how would you approach cultural
issues on our sister islands in general, Ms. Salazar?
MS. SALAZAR: I've spent a lot of time on both islands. Well, not maybe as much as admittedly on
Lanai, but I am familiar and I have graduated from Kamehameha with students from Molokai
and Lanai as well. And I would definitely move towards those particular issues or decisions with
all the mind and heart that I possess. I have a very inquisitive mind when it comes to historical
locations and I am familiar with the legends and the stories, so I hope that helps.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I know that helps. But I would, what I was looking for actually is that you would
go and talk to those kupuna -MS. SALAZAR: Oh, definitely.
CHAIR HOKAMA: -- in their areas.
MS. SALAZAR: Definitely.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Because their understanding -MS. SALAZAR: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: -- is very much different, as we all know, when you read the western version in our
history books.
MS. SALAZAR: Absolutely.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, you know...
MS. SALAZAR: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: For those of us that have been taught by the learned ones, our elders, I would hope
that you would utilize that unique resource germane to that areas as part of how you would arrive
at your decision.
MS. SALAZAR: I absolutely would. I graduated with one of the Kaopuikis myself of Molokai, I mean
Lanai, and I'm very close with the Helms and the Rittes and, you know, the well known people
in culture and very active in it. But yes, thank you for that and I would definitely speak with na
kupuna.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
MS. SALAZAR: Uh-huh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions or comments regarding Ms. Salazar? If not, we'll let her get
comfortable and thank you for, very much, for being here this morning and for sharing your
thoughts.
MS. SALAZAR: And thank you to my daughter and son-in-law for driving me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And welcome, welcome. Thank you for bringing her here.
MS. SALAZAR: Mahalo. Mahalo nui ia 'oukou. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha. Okay, Members, is there any questions regarding 2(5)? If there is no
request, the Chair is going to be recommending that this Item, again because of the deadline
facing Council to make a final determination, the Chair will be recommending that we defer this
Item. It is my intent on Friday at the Council meeting to ask the Council to consider discharging
this Committee of these three items so that the Council then can make its own final
determination whether or not to approve or disapprove the nominations. Any objections to
deferral?
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So ordered.

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Salazar, just for your information, Friday the Council will take up decision
making on your nomination. So, if you want to be present, fine. If not, we are on Akaku, I
believe, or Ms. Cochran or my office can notify you of the decision on Friday.
MS. SALAZAR: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for being here, appreciate it.

ITEM PIA-3(1): HAWAII STATE ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES ("HSAC")

(HSAC
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES, AND HSAC NOMINEE TO
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES BOARD FOR FISCAL YEAR 2014)

(CC 13-43)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, on Item 3(1), we do have a correspondence dated February 15, 2013,
from Mr. Victorino, who has transmitted a proposed resolution entitled Appointing a
Representative and Alternate to the Hawaii State Association of Counties Executive Committee,
and Nominating a Member to the National Association of Counties Board of Directors for Fiscal
Year 2014. Now, the proposed resolution is recommending the appointment of Mr. Victorino as
the Maui County Council's representative and myself as the alternate to the Hawaii State
Association of Counties Executive Committee, for a term commencing July 1, 2013 and expiring
June 30, 2014, as well as nominating Mr. Victorino to serve on the County Board of Directors of
NACo for Fiscal Year 2014. Now that I said most of it, Mr. Victorino, is there anything else you
warma add to it?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, thank you, Chair. I ask my colleagues for their support. I just
got appointed as of March 4th as you well know at the Legislative Conference, so I had my first
taste of attending a board meeting and attending committee meetings. I think the five of us that
went up there not only had a very good time despite the cold weather, but I think we were able to
grasp a lot of time with not only our Federal Legislators, but we also had time to attend various
standing committees and various committees of interest, like Mr. Couch with the Technology
Committee, and Mr. Guzman with Ag, Ms. Cochran with EELU, the Energy and Environment
Land Use Committee, which I also attended and am an Ad Hoc Chair for. And I think all of us
that went up, and including yourself, Mr. Chair, who was very busy in many, many areas, really
had a chance to share and I'm saying this because this is important for the public to understand.
NACo is one of our groups that brings all of these county officials together who have time to
share ideas, challenges, but more importantly the commonalities of what we all have to face now.
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You know, you were there when the discussion was about the Federalism and what's happening
with the Federal government and secret station and like on and on and on and on. And they will
have profound effects on the lower levels of government where as you and many others have
said in the past, where the rubber meets the road. We do the work here. People can see us, talk
to us, deal with us, whereas in Washington they seem like in another world to their selves. And
not to demean any of our representatives by no stretch of the imagination, however, there are
times when we all feel frustration because of what's happening there and the inability to make
decisions. Whereas here, we have no time to not make decisions, we have to do what needs to be
done today because we realize the ramifications of tomorrow. So it was a very enlightening
experience and I don't warma be taking up all the time in this, in this Committee on what we did
up there and maybe as our reports come in to Ms. Baisa, you'll see the immense amount of
information as well as ability to build bridges with our sister counties here in Hawaii and as well
as counties throughout the United States. I'm proud to say that we've made friends from what is
Alabama, New York, or Iowa, or California, Arizona, it doesn't make difference. Every county
official, whether they're an assemblyman, an elective from a war, the council member, or all the
other titles, they all face the same issues we do. People want us to get the job done and where is
the money to get it done when the Feds cannot make up their mind? That kind of leaves us
hanging half the time. And you know, one of the other big issues was of course the bonding, and
you were very instrumental in helping push that through as far as not letting Congress take away
the ability for municipalities and their bonding programs, or else that could be tremendously
detrimental to all of us, especially the small counties. They really, well, I think every county, big
or small, I think, Mr. Chair, you would recognize that fact. But I want to thank all my Members
in advance for their support and we'll keep continuing to work on. I encourage Members to join
committees. I talked to Mr. Guzman, he's very interested in Ag. You know, other, you know, I'd
like to see our Members be a part of various committees because I think it brings a voice from
here, but more importantly, it brings back knowledge from there and we can all share in that
respect. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Any further comments, Members? Questions for the
Chair? Okay, if not, the Chair will have, entertain a motion to recommend to Council the
adoption of the proposed resolution Appointing a Representative and Alternate to the Hawaii
State Association of Counties Executive Committee, and Nominating a Member to the National
Association of Counties Board of Directors for Fiscal Year 2014.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Guzman. We are under
discussion, Members. The Chair will just quickly add, it was very much noted at the Legislative
Conference, one, overall the Conference had increased enrollment and attendees. There was
great interest nationwide of the 3,068 counties of greater participation, particularly with
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sequestration concerns and the ripple effect that most counties will feel within two to three
months, especially Hawaii with the impact on defense. And it was mentioned to me they were
very pleased again noting Hawaii's great participation, and so I'd like to thank the Maui
Members that went, the four other colleagues, Ms. Cochran, Mr. Couch, Mr. Guzman, and
Mr. Victorino, but they also recognized that the Big Island, the brand new council, I believe
seven new members, sent five members who actively participated and it was Mr. Onishi's first, I
believe. And Mr. Onishi, believe it or not, got I believe the Board to pass a CDBG resolution in
support in his first attempt in his first meeting in his first conference. So it tells you that you can
get things done even at that level when people work together. Kauai had one representative,
Mr. Hooser, and the City and County of Honolulu sent three. So Hawaii was very well
represented and recognized, and the other sister counties commented again how Hawaii
continues to support national and that in return we just ask for the type of recognition and
consideration that it takes for us to get there while we always face that comment about why do
you go to Hawaii? Well, our answer is because we're part of the United States, that's why. We
are not, we're not independent of our sister counties. So if there are no further discussions.. .yes,
Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One more quick. And it's a comment. I wanted to announce that
in 2015, WIR will be held here in Hawaii on the island of Kauai. They were selected at the
meeting. So 2015 we will host the WIR, which is the Western Interstate Region and which
we're a member of, that's our region, and it will be held on Kauai. So I would hope that all the
counties will assist Kauai in making like we always do, bar none, the best WIR you're gonna
find in a long time. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Yes, the Board voted unanimously on that selection. And I apologize
for not recognizing Chair Baisa who also is in attendance to today's meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Welcome home.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. No further discussion, Members? We have a motion on the floor. All
in favor of the motion, please say, "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say, "no"? Motion is carried. Nine ayes.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.
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NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.

ITEM PIA-20:

MAUI COUNTY GRANTS (CC 09-120; MISC; MISC)

CHAIR HOKAMA: And at this time, Members, I would like to make a short adjustment to the calendar
seeing how we're moving along quite well. I would like to have the Maui County Grants go to
the end of the calendar. I would like to take up the two litigation matters, which is just status
updates, and then we take up these two matters as expeditiously as possible, and then I have the
rest of the meeting for the continued review of the Maui County Grants. And that way we can
focus in and see how we move forward, and since we have two ladies that represent part of our
nonprofit community, I would like them hopefully to also be here to give comment if so required
by the Committee. Any objection, Members?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
ACTION: DEFER item to the end of the calendar.

ITEM PIA-1(6):

LITIGATION MATTERS (STATUS: MARIE J. KOSEGARTEN V. DEPARTMENT
OF THE PROSECUTING ATTORNEY, COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL CV 10-00321

LEKTKSC) (CC 13-41)

CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll take up at this time Policy Item 1(6). We're under litigation. This is a status
update regarding the Marie J. Kosegarten versus Department of the Prosecuting Attorney, County
of Maui, et al., Civil Number CV 10-00321 LEK/KSC. ...(Cleared throat)... Excuse me.
Members, we have correspondence dated January 18 and March 4, 2013, from the Department of
Corporation Counsel, requesting the opportunity to advise the Committee on its status. And this
morning we do have our Deputy Counsel here, so we'll ask him at this time if he has any
comments for open session, please?
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MR. KOLBE: Good morning, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Good morning.
MR. KOLBE: Good morning, Members. If you recall, this is an ongoing Federal lawsuit alleging
discriminatory conduct and retaliation by a former prosecutor. We're currently set for trial on
June 25 th , and we're in the midst of a settlement negotiation with the other side, and our next
settlement conference is scheduled for March 19 th . And the purpose of this hearing is to give you
an update on what's been happening in the case, and obviously this is a matter that for settlement
reasons we should discuss in, in an executive session, so I would ask to address you in that
capacity.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, Mr. Kolbe. Any further requests of Corporation
Counsel, Members? So pursuant to Section 92-5(a)(4) of the Hawaii Revised Statutes that
allows us to consult with legal counsel on questions, issues pertaining to the powers, duties,
privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the County, the Council and this Committee, as well as
Section 92-5(a)(8) of the Hawaii Revised Statutes to deliberate or make a decision upon a matter
that requires a consideration of information that must be kept confidential pursuant to a State or
Federal law or a court order. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move to go into executive session based on the criteria you just
mentioned.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion for executive session made by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Any discussion? All in favor of the motion, please say, "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say, "no"? Motion is carried. Nine ayes. Thank you.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
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ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
ITEM PIA-1(13): LITIGATION MATTERS

(STATUS: DANIEL K. KANAHELE, ET AL. V. MAUI
COUNTY COUNCIL, ET AL., SCWC-29649) (CC 13-41)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Regarding Policy Item 1(13) under Litigation Matters, the Status, Daniel K.
Kanahele, et al., versus Maui County Council, et al., SCWC-29649, we are in receipt of a
correspondence dated February 28, 2013, from the Department of Corporation Counsel, whereby
we have a request to discuss the status of this case currently pending before the Hawaii State
Supreme Court, and transmitting a copy of the Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, and Order,
filed on December 15, 2008, in the Second Circuit Court; copy of the Summary Disposition
Order filed June 29, 2012, in the Intermediate Court of Appeals. We'll have Corporation
Counsel, Ms. Rogers [sic], give us comment in open session, please?
MS. JOHNSTON: Okay, thank you. Deputy Corporation Counsel Mary Blaine Johnston. This is a case
that was started in 2008. It's a case dealing with alleged violations of Hawaii's Sunshine Law.
The case was decided and you've gotten a copy, I think, of the Findings of Fact, Conclusions of
Law by Judge Cardoza in December of 2008. The Plaintiffs, five individuals, appealed that to
the Intermediate Court of Appeals, and you've also been provided with a copy of the, that
Summary Disposition Order, which the ICA upheld Judge Cardoza. The attorney for the
Plaintiffs then filed what's called an Application for a Writ of Certiorari to the Supreme Court,
asking the Supreme Court to take the case and consider it, notwithstanding the decision by the
Intermediate Court of Appeals. And the Supreme Court granted the petition for certiorari, did
not ask for further briefing on the issue, but did have oral argument about three weeks ago. And
I wanted to, we wanted to come and explain, especially for those of you that were not on the
Council at the time that this case arose, that this matter arose, and also relay to you kind of what
went on, the oral argument, and answer any questions you may have about the possible impact of
that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Johnston. Members, the Chair is going to be entertaining a
motion to enter into executive session, and this executive session would be authorized by Section
92-5(a)(4) of the Hawaii Revised Statutes to consult with legal counsel on questions and issues
pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the County, the
Council, and this Committee. Mt Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move to go into executive session based on the criteria you've just
mentioned.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. We are under
discussion. If not, all in favor of the motion, please say, "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say, "no"? Motion passes with nine ayes.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We will take a recess to prepare for executive session.
. . .(gavel). . .

We are in recess.

RECESS: 9:48 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:50 a.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . We shall return to open session for the Policy Committee Meeting of
13 th of March 2013. Actually, this is the 1 1 th . I like 13. Okay, let me, let me correct myself.
That was just, today is March 11, 2013. Just for the general attendance and the community at
large, what was handed out to the Members under Litigation Matter 1(13) under the Daniel
Kanahele, et al., versus Maui County Council status update, what was handed out to the
Committee is a public document, Members, so the Chair is making a comment at this time for
the record that what was presented was, can be left in open session. It is a public document that
is accessible at this time by the general public and therefore we need to disclose that, that this
was not an executive session confidential requirement.
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ITEM PIA-1(6):

LITIGATION MATTERS (STATUS: MARIE J. KOSEGARTEN V. DEPARTMENT
OF THE PROSECUTING ATTORNEY, COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL CV 10-00321
LEK/KSC) (CC 13-41)

ITEM PIA-1(13): LITIGATION MATTERS (STATUS: DANIEL K. KANAHELE, ET AL. V. MAUI
COUNTY COUNCIL, ET AL., SCWC-29649) (CC 13-41)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, with that, let us head to the final Item of today, Policy Item.. .yes?
MS. FRIAS: Defer the items.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, excuse me. Yes, we must take official action. So Members, on Policy
Item 1(6) Litigation Matters, Marie J. Kosegarten versus Department of Prosecuting Attorney,
County of Maui, as well as Litigation Matters, the status update of Daniel K. Kanahele, et al.,
versus Maui County Council, et al., with no objections, the Chair shall defer both items.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ITEM PIA-20:

MAUI COUNTY GRANTS (CC 09 120; M1SC; M1SC)
-

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me please direct you to Item 20, the Maui County Grants. Members, you will
see that we have received additional communication from Mr. Baz, the latest one is the March 7 th
communication where he has been able to share with us some grant amounts with the
correspondence entity or nonprofit, and we can have that as part of today's discussion also. At
this time, I'll ask Mr. Baz if he has any opening comments he wishes to share with the
Committee. Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and again I thank you for bringing this item to the Committee's
attention. I was in receipt of Corporation Counsel's March 4 th draft of the changes to
Chapter 3.36, and, Mr. Chair, the Administration has reviewed these changes and are comfortable
with everything that's in here except for the cap.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Of course, that's the issue that we're still in discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
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MR. BAZ: I did research for our Fiscal Year 2013, our General Fund amount is $316 million
approximately. So a 5 percent cap on that would be $15 8 million, just for the Committee's
information. Mr. Chair, I would request the Committee's action on this item, and if it pleases the
Members in the Committee to vote on this without a cap, the Administration would be very
pleased with that, be able to move forward in our actions as far as grant management are
concerned. And then later on we could come back and discuss the definitions of fee-for-service
versus grant, and there's also some State law implications of procurement and things like that,
that are gonna be, need to research a little bit more before we define those specific items. So
Mr. Chair, that's where I'm at right now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, well, thank you, Mr. Baz. Members, you've heard Mr. Baz, our Budget
Director, and thank you very much for your hard work, Mr. Baz. We, the Committee appreciates
the hard work you've shared with the Committee, the Committee Staff, so it's much appreciated.
Members, I'm gonna ask if you have any questions or comments at this time. Mr. Couch, I shall
start with you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and, I guess, from the previous meeting as well, my
concern has always been the cap as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But, you know, if we're going for discussion on the whole bill or just on his
comments today?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm going to leave it open into general discussion. You can discuss the bill in its
entirety as revised or portions or components. You can speak to the response that Mr. Baz
provided the Committee regarding the March 7 th communication.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. If that's the case, Mr. Chair, I would like to take a look at, if you take a
look at Section 3.36.110, talking about the organization with an annual budget of 25,000 or less
may have their records audited by the Department of Finance
CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Now, I seem to recall from our previous discussion the reason they warma put
$25,000 or less is that an organization with that small of a grant can't afford their own auditor
and that it would be okay for us to auditor, audit. Auditors are very expensive. I would like to
see that number actually go up a little bit higher if at all possible. You know, if somebody's
making, is getting a $50,000 grant, to have them pay $3,000 to $5,000 to get an audit is a bit
steep. That's a 10 percent, you know, it could be up to 10 percent of their grant. So my thought
is in maybe asking the Department what their thoughts are of moving that number up to between
either 50 or 100 somewhere in there. If, if...
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CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I think that's a good question and we'll ask Mr. Baz if he can respond because
we just went through this with National.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Also, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Part of the problem was the sub-recipient going down another layer to another
sub-recipient and that's why you deal with this small like $25,000.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So National's policy was we're gonna eliminate that tier. We're not going to allow
that tier anymore because it comes down to too small and too much of a problem especially
when you gotta deal with governmental monies, whether it be the Federal, State, or the County
monies. So National, what we did was you can go to a sub-recipient but no further than that.
But we'll ask Mr. Baz to get this County's Administration's take on this. And again, yeah, my
take, Mr. Couch, if that entity is that small and only deal with that much money, are we really
doing ourselves a favor?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. That, too, is another issue.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let's keep small nonprofits alive by small grants. You gotta be able to
accomplish the mission and tasks that we expect from that funding. Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and Member Couch. The $25,000 amount came from the Internal
Revenue Service's requirements as far as the levels of different filings that are required by
nonprofits, their 990 Tax Returns, and if they're, everybody, all nonprofits have to file something
now. In the past, it was only $25,000 or more but now there's a simple form basically kind of
like the EZ Form that smaller nonprofits can file. For those organizations of $25,000 or more,
they're required to file a more extensive document. So the amount of work that needs to be
prepared, that document is not quite to the level of an audit, but it is some kind of an entity that
needs a little more scrutiny on their budget. At this point, you know, the $25,000 is again not on
the amount of grant that we give to the organization but it's, it's their full budget. And to my
knowledge, we have not, even though the $5,000 cap's been in place for I think about 20 years,
that we have not given to an organization with a budget of $5,000 or less total anyway. So I
suppose whatever amount you guys come up with we can deal with and we can adjust
accordingly as far as our grant managers go.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, I guess my question then would be, you know, do we even, I mean, I
don't know that any organization really could run with 25,000 on an annual thing unless it was a
part-time and whatnot, and that goes again to my point, that if we take 10 percent, or we require
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somebody to spend ten percent of their budget on an audit, and that would be if we put the cap at
50,000, that's still pretty high. That's still a lot of money from their budget that has to go to an
audit, where we can do the audit.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Couch and Members. The current practice where an organization may
do like a one event type of process or they are an all-volunteer organization, many of them, as
the Chair mentioned, are sub-recipients. We have organizations that are main grantees that know,
you know, that get audits that are accountable for the money. They're the ones that process the
payments and all that and make sure it's done according to County standards, and they're the
ones that are held accountable for that and this, this event or this function that maybe is really
small or a one-time thing basically becomes a program of that larger organization. And that
happens on a regular basis and that's the current practice that we've been doing for smaller
organizations that may not qualify or may not have the capacity to receive a County grant,
because to receive a County grant is a pretty onerous thing. I mean, you know, you have to file,
you know, correct applications, correct documentation, be, you know, registered with Hawaii
Compliance Express. There's a lot of other things other than an audit that would create an
organization a lot of extra effort just to receive, you know, a small amount of money from the
County, and they typically utilize this as a sub-recipient type organization to receive those grants.
And then we do hold the larger organization, the main grantee, accountable to those, you know,
strict in standards but they are more used to and have the capability of and capacity of providing
those resources.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. BAZ: I guess, long story short, we're comfortable with the 25
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You're comfortable with the 25?
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, if you are, then, then that's fine, Mr. Chair. I have, well aside from the
cap, I have one more, if I may or should we go...
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I'm going to give the other Members.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'll come back to you. You know, everyone will have their opportunity. Thank
you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair, and thank you, Mr. Baz, for your
recommendation. I'm looking at the list that you gave us and, you know, when you look at that
list, there are so few of the grants that are under that 25,000. The majority of them are over and I
would imagine that most of these that are under, are umbrella'd somehow under some larger
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nonprofit because it's so difficult for you to run an organization with that small a budget. So I,
I'm okay with the 25,000. I think it's okay and I like what Mr. Hokama mentioned and that's the
idea of, you know, a real small grant could be umbrella'd under somebody else and then they
would save a lot of work. But I do like your suggestion and I do think that I'm ready to pass this
thing out. We've been talking about it for a very long time with the understanding that we not
have the 5 percent cap because I think we need to get into the definitions, and I'd like to take the
list that Mr. Baz gave us and try to categorize it into what would be considered under this
5 percent cap. But I think we ought to move the legislation. The rest of it is good and I think it
will help everybody move forward. So that's my point, my position at this time, Chair, thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Ms. Baisa. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Am I correct to assume that none of the numbers in
here include any of the Federal monies that are pass-throughs?
MR. BAZ: Yes, that's correct. All of these numbers are...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: These are all General Fund monies?
MR. BAZ: They're all County money.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: County money, right. And then the other point I wanted to make, Chair,
I just went through this briefly and tried to categorize what was in here based on four categories:
human services, environmental, economic development, and then none of the above. And what it
boils down to is 11 8 million in rough numbers for human services, which amounts to about
3.7 percent of the budget; 0.9 percent for environmental, or 2.9 million total; 5 1 million for
economic development or about 1.6 percent; and then the none of the above category is about
800,000 or about 0.3 percent of the budget; and the total of these several pages is 20 6 million or
about 6.5 percent of the budget. So that's just a little bit further breakdown of what these
numbers account for. As I mentioned last time, I'm still uncomfortable with the cap, but I
understand your desire to try to have some sense of order in how much we spend. But the rest of
the legislation I'm very comfortable with as well and happy to get it moving and support you in
your efforts to.. .1 think this is really good stuff and it's really focusing the handling of grants.
But I think we're in a position where we can determine each year how much we want to spend.
So I'm not sure that a cap is necessary. I think the Mayor's Office does a good job of narrowing
down what, which ones are the ones we ought to be focusing on, and of course we move them
through our shredder as well, so I appreciate all your work on this, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, I'll pass for now.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair, and thank you. I concur with my colleagues'
statements. Also, Mr. Chair, I also, too, would like to make sure that the 25,000, I think, is a
good threshold, because, again, the IRS requires it, and so, you know, the thing is sometimes we
start making different rules and it confuses those nonprofits out there. So I think if we kind of
stay with that because all the nonprofits I belong to, even my church groups now, are all required
to do this. And so, like it or not, it is a reality that we live with and also the State has chimed in
also. So not only the Feds, it is also our State has also changed the rules where in the past many
of us were never audited or we never had to send in tax forms and now we have to. Okay, I,
understood and I think compliance is very important. The other area of capping, I look forward
to the discussion of services for, fee-for-services and what a nonprofit is. I think this is
something that's been long overdue. If something else that's really important to us right now,
beyond this is that, is that determination so that when contracts are awarded, are they contracts
for fee, for services rendered, and/or are they a nonprofit? So I think this is very important that,
that be discussed in the near future so that we can really resolve this last, what I call pressing
issue, in both myself and the public's eye. What are services for fee and vice versa? What is a
nonprofit grant that the nonprofit is doing for services in the community but maybe not a direct
service for the County, yeah? Although, everything amounts to one, one bottom line.
Everything we give out is for the betterment of our community, for this County. So really if you
wanted to we could really technically get really scrutinized and say everything is us, a
fee-for-service, but I don't think we want to go there. So I like the idea and I await your
recommendation, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll? Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I just have a comment that I, too, will support
this proposal that has come before us and without the cap, and I think I'd like to have more
discussions on, or defining fee-for-service on that part, and take in mind what Director
mentioned as far as we're in compliance with the laws of procurements. And, you know,
nonprofits have their challenges but I believe they are a major contribution to our, making our
community more healthy, if anything else. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and again thanks for the work you put into this
and I support you wholeheartedly. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Before I ask Mr. Couch for his other question or area that he'd
like to talk about, it is just timing also of what this Committee is doing. GASB themselves, the
General Accounting Standards on the Federal level is also making adjustments, and that is why I
can tell you that for the nonprofits even how they're going to be reporting will be adjusted,
because, you know, sitting on the NACo audit review, you know, now they...interestingly, you
know, accountants, in my experience, don't like changes too much. They like it very straight,
narrow, and predictable. But GASB has making, is making some adjustments where, you know,
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even for National we're reviewing how we do things, and I'm sure we're going to be reviewing
how we do things here in the County, and, you know, we have two of our experienced ladies on
nonprofits, but simple things but they're changing it. Now, they're no longer, like your CPA is
not going to say they're providing you with one unqualified opinion. The new term is
'unmodified', whatever that difference is from 'unqualified', but they're making changes on
accounting standards requirements. I'm sure Mr. Baz is up on those adjustments that the CPA's,
is going to need to incorporate this current year. The other thing is I appreciate the comments so
far given, and I will tell you that regarding the cap, I don't have a problem with us deferring that
specific item. I think it's still worthwhile and beneficial to have that discussion, because I think
it's important we know what is fee-for-service versus general grants, but we also need to bring
into line the component that is not just the dollar. It's the real estate component of our granting.
And this weekend, I had, interestingly enough, came up on Lanai regarding the MIL and their
use of County facilities. Okay, so it's not on this list because we don't normally give them
money, but we allow them the ability to raise revenue on County facilities, and the question came
how is that being spent along, among the County schools where all the student athletes get the
same equal benefit of the County providing the league this opportunity? So I share that with you
that, you know, eventually there might be, I don't know, Ms. Cochran or Ms. Crivello's standing
Committee that's more appropriate the discussion, and then maybe one of those ladies can then
give Mr. White a recommendation on how we warma proceed for the upcoming budget year and
if any how we might warma adjust this part of the County Code regarding the real property
component of the County grants. But before I move to Mr. Couch, I believe Mr. Baz would like
to share something else, please?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. It's a very small thing but I think is an extra cost item that the
language in here would create for the Departments, 3.36.030 solicitation, soliciting applications
has a requirement and publish in the local newspaper.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. BAZ: The, we feel that the County website and current networks of organizations and things that
we would be able to post to would be sufficient public announcement, if you warma call it that.
Advertising in the newspaper creates extra costs for the Departments when they're producing
these so, and also some timing issues too. So if we could post it on the County website as a
requirement and then also get the information out via other channels, I'm sure the Departments
would appreciate that reduction in cost.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, and thank you for that comment, Director Baz. I think it's important we
hear from the Departments. I'm sure we're going to hear it from the other side who want to
apply and say we never got information before the deadline, so we're going to need to be
somehow balanced, take the comments from the Department and through Mr. Baz but also be
aware that, you know, if we want a successful grant program, the information of what's
available, when it's due, the deadlines and requirements, that communication is just as important
for us to have a successful program. So, any thoughts, Members? Mr. Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Just, yeah, I'll go over to the, my next one. On 3.36.130, Page 6,
your favorite subject, the Department, you know, we have it set, and you have it set there for five
years that was already, apparently that was already in there. I would just, I'm hesitant to use the
word "shall" and have five years as a limit If we find that somebody made a mistake possibly,
we may not want to do it for up to five years or if somebody was really totally willfully trying to
defraud the County, you know, five years may not be enough. So I'm just wondering if we can
have a little bit more wiggle room by changing the "recipient shall be prohibited" to "recipient
may be prohibited for any grant for" and I haven't figured out how to word the five years. You
know, it could be as long as we want in some cases and it could be less than five years in others,
in my opinion. I don't know how the other Members feel on that or the Department, but just
something to consider.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think you bring up a good point to discuss so I would, let's discuss it. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, I understand where my colleague is coming from, but if you read
the first sentence, it says, "Any recipient who withholds or omits any material facts, or
deliberately misrepresents such facts," so it's already been determined somehow that this was a
deliberate act rather than a mistake. So I can live with those five years. I have really a whole,
very little patience for things that happened where there's bad things that people do in nonprofits,
because the problem is that one, when one does something really bad, all nonprofits get tagged
with that and I don't like it.
CHAIR HOKANIA: I hear you loud and clear, Ms. Baisa. Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I just wanted to point out as well that it's with Council
concurrence. So this would be a major action that we would bring forward. If there was some
mistake, the agency and Mayor would probably deal with it, maybe notify you guys if it was,
came to that level, but for us to be able to, you know, request debarment would be a major action
that we would be.. .and five years, I mean, you know, is a reasonable amount of time, an
organization can be recreated within five years if there is still a need for that type of service or
something.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Baz. Mr. White, anything further? Mr. Guzman, anything
else you'd like to share?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, just on a side note. It's interesting to note Councilmember
White's calculations on the 6.5 percent of the budget on Mr. Baz's matrix. I'm inquiring whether
that's been consistent with, you know, past Councils? You know, have we maintained this
6.5 percent throughout the years or is it something that just fluctuates more so or less so?
CHAIR HOKAMA: My experience through the decades, Mr. Guzman, is that it depends upon the
various economic cycles, you know. When the money's flowing, the rates, interest is down, real
estate value is up, you know, the other forms of giving whether you go through United Way or
through your church charities, whatnot has a small impact here at the Chambers. When times are
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definitely hard, money is not available. You're going to see more requests come before the
Councilors, and depending upon each Council's approach to money, normally it's about, you
know, what else the County's asking the Councilors for, the Departmental requests, I would say
it's pretty close.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: It's pretty close?
CHAIR HOKAMA: But I can tell you that it has grown through the years. The amount of giving that
this County gives continues to go on the rise.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And the reason why I was asking that was because of the fact that,
you know, the 5 percent cap, are we basing that off of years of being somewhat consistent in that
5 percent range?
CHAIR HOKAMA: It was just my general philosophy of what we should be looking at in general
parameters of budgeting, you know. Like for me, I don't like to go into double digits on Debt
Service and borrowing, you know, but that's my fiscal philosophy. You know, my numbers is
7 to 8 percent, you know. Again, each Member has his own fiscal discipline and philosophy.
But part of the reason why I brought up the cap was, you know, I think we should know how
much we give from General Fund. We should be able to tell the taxpayers how much we give.
And comes a point where when does that component become to the detriment of the
Departments where we are required to by mandate to fund and operate those services? So it's
more likely to assist you in the future of how you warma approach budgeting and how Mr. White
might want to approach budgeting, because certain things, no matter what, police, fire, the sewer
system, the water, you know, the water, we are going to provide and we're going to pay that cost.
You know, giving is discretionary. You know, we give when we can and we give what we
believe is critical to the County's betterment, but there are times when, you know, certain things,
if we have to make hard choices, might have to be, you know, reduced or we have to cut. You
know, it's the same decisions, you know, Congress is going through.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Same things the Legislature is going through and for them, their thing is there's
always this entity below us that we can say talk to them and take care. Unfortunately, we have
no other entity below us to recommend after the Council makes its decision. Go and talk to so
and so and maybe they can help you, okay. So let me just share that. But I hope that what we do
bring in communication to the State, our State and Federal companions and colleagues,
Mr. Guzman, is that they should look at us as a partner. We're not a third-party entity. We're
part of government. They should be looking at us as partners on how to achieve the betterment
for all our citizenry and all our residents and not say this is just the County, you know. We're
government, we're not...you know, it was interesting that Congressman Cantor's office asked
me, oh, you're just another third-party group, and we had to correct him and say we are not. We
are County officials that are part of government and we are your partners in delivering
government services and policy implementation. Now, it's interesting to see those people on the
-28-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 11, 2013

Hill give you that look like I guess you're right. You are our partners, you know, so I'll just
share that, you know, for certain fee-for-services component discussion, it'll be because of the
partnership component and not this outside third party entity.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Mr. White, then Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I think and you can shed more light on this, but my
recollection is that previous Councils have had to step up to the plate and add to the monies
provided for nonprofits when the, your favorite thing has happened, when the State has stepped
back from their responsibilities, their level of responsibilities, and previous Councils have picked
up the slack. So I don't know how that would have changed the percentage from year to year,
but my recollection is that you guys on the previous Councils have been willing and able to step
up and take care of the responsibilities that the State has let go.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that's to the benefit of you eight Members who budget appropriately to give
the County that, that option, because not every county has that option to put additional cash
forward.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And, you know, I mean our favorite example is what Ms. Baisa went through with
9/11. She came, the County budgeted great, we had cash, the County put forth cash and the
biggest beneficiary was the day-to-day resident that needed help with prescription drugs or, you
know, some essential requirement that the County was able, but, you know, I was happy to take
the criticism of being too tight with our money because we had money to spend. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, you are not too tight with our money, you're a fiscal
hawk and you have been noted for that today. May that go down in the annals of history. You
know, Mr. Chair, all what we discussed, I think, is very important, you know, percentages and the
needs have changed from year to year of when I've been on this Council, and it's only been
six years, but I've seen the change and I've seen changes during the years when things were
extremely fluent and extremely lean. So you've had both sides of the spectrum, you know, so I
guess percentages, Mr. Guzman, I can say it will really move and I don't think the percentage
moves as much as the money. When we had more, we gave more. When we don't, we don't and
that's a real simple equation in that respect. I think I don't know what else needs to be discussed.
I will say this, we've had a very prudent fiscal policy so long as I've been here and for many
years before that. Our forefathers at least had the foresight to know that we had to.. .and this
goes back to Eddie Tam and Elmer Carvalho and those guys when they were Mayors and the
Councils that were with them, the attitude of we gotta take care of our own, because if we wait
for somebody else it's not going to get done and it hasn't. And now that the State has gotten, and
now our Federal government has gotten into this fiscal quandary and they're cutting back left
and right, we're still thrown with the responsibility of taking care of our people. And Ms. Baisa
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has done that for many years, Mr. Baz followed her, and many of us in this room knows that
many of our nonprofits and our fee-for-service contractors do a fabulous job that if we hired
people to do it for ourselves we'd probably not do an as a prudent job. So I think this is all good.
I think the bottom line in all of this, remember, the budget is decided in this room. The Mayor
gives it to us, but the nine of us make the fiscal decisions. That's what we're charged to do and
anybody in this room that doesn't feel that, that's what they warma do, then they better not be in
this room because that's exactly what we are charged to do, the fiscal responsibility. And again,
with your leadership, Mr. Chair, in the past and Mr. White's, Mr. Pontanilla and all the others, but
it was always nine who made the decision, not one, okay. One may be able to bring things
forward, but it still takes a vote of five to affirm anything going forward or disapproving
anything. So, let me warn anybody in the room if we don't think we have to work together, this
year is probably going be even more pivotal than the past years. In the past years, we've all
known how difficult our budget sessions have been. So I'm ready to move on this, Mr. Chair. I
don't know what else needs to be discussed but if there are other questions by Members, let them
bring them up. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, hearing the comments from all of you, which I
appreciate, and Director Baz, I'm going to make a recommendation that we move the proposed
bill for an ordinance forward, but I will also recommend that under Page 7 of the proposed
ordinance under 3.36.150 applicability, that at this point in time I would be also recommending
that we delete the number five from sentence two, which would therefore take away that
five percent cap. But I wanted to leave in that blank because I want motivation for me and this
Committee to continue talking about this and talk about the fee-for-services component. So,
Mr. Ueoka, is that an issue? Is that exceeding the General Fund limitation?
MR. UEOKA: I don't believe we should have a blank in the middle of an ordinance. It would probably
make it vague, so avoid that. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So your recommendation is to take away that whole sentence at this time?
MR. UEOKA: Yes.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. May I offer, if it's not something that you warma leave in or leave a blank there,
that the Committee issue, you know, a request to keep that as an item in the Committee's work.
The Committee's Staff can help draft. .1 know the, in the past there's been the different
references, so referrals to make sure that the item stays as an item in the Committee for action
rather than taking action on this and then it going away.
.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. No, I appreciate that. Yeah, that's, we can consider...or
the way I'm
reading it, Mr. Ueoka, we can leave it in because it's not a requirement at this time. It says the
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funds in any fiscal year may not in total exceed, we're not saying it shall not exceed 5 percent, it
says it may not. And then we also put in the following line that says the Council can make, for
public purposes, shall not be restricted.
MR. UEOKA: I know it says may, but I think "may not" when worded together kind of works almost to
the effect of a "shall" in the negative and just having exceed blank percent...
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no. Not...just leave it the way it is.
MR. UEOKA: Oh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: How do you read it when it says may not exceed?
MR. UEOKA: May not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Not?
MR. UEOKA: Yeah, "may not" to me kind of reads as "cannot", "shall not", although...
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's the same thing?
MR. UEOKA: I wouldn't say it's the same but "may", when used alone, and "shall" are two different
things but in the negative I believe they are, "may not" means you "shall not".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thoughts, Members? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I like Mr. Baz's suggestion of let's keep this in, remove
the sentence and then keep it open as an item to discuss how we want to phrase it but get the rest
of this. We've done this before -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --as he said.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I understand your point about let's not let this die on the vine, so let's leave
this open as a subject, but instead of trying to make some weird -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --gyrations here, let's just take it out and then keep that as an open item to
discuss as soon as possible.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Make sure we describe this in the Committee report very clearly, please?
MS. HAMMAN: Yes, Mr. Chair. I will make sure that I describe it appropriately. Also, the Committee
may want to consider just leaving the item open, revising the bill, recommend passage of the bill
on first reading, but leave the item, not file the County Communication and that would allow for
legislation at a later date.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that comment, Ms. Hamman. Much appreciated. Well, you
just heard the Chair's recommendation. Is there any questions regarding the Chair's
recommendation?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can you rephrase it again, please, sir?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We are, the Chair is going to keep the item open. I'm going to recommend that the
Committee pass out the proposed bill for an ordinance and also we're going to take out that
sentence.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The sentence that says grants and ends with fiscal year?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's sentence two in 3.36.150.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So moved, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I have a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Baisa. One, that we
are going to delete the sentence in 3.36.150 under Applicability that currently reads, "Grants of
County funds in any fiscal year may not in total exceed 5 percent of the County's General Fund
for that fiscal year". Two is that it was also recommended to Council then to consider adopting
on first reading the revised bill for an ordinance as it relates to Chapter 3.36 and leaving, and we
shall leave the item open for continued discussions. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you for your leadership in this. I fully
support that change, and just one last thing just for, so it's on the record. Remember, when the
revenue is down, when the economy is down, that's when our services are needed the most, so
sometimes we have to figure out where that cap, if we're going to do a cap, we'll have to have to
give it sort of a high end. So that's one of the things that we need to have on the record is that
when the revenues are down, our, the nonprofit services...
- 32 -

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 11, 2013

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me take just the motion first.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Alright, the motion made by Mr. Couch, I believe was seconded -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --by Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We are under discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for those comments. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I, too, would like to say thank you very much for
all the time and effort that you've put into getting this today to where it is today. These are
issues that have been lingering for years and years and years, and I remember all the meetings
and all the angst that we've had over making these changes, and I really want to thank you and I
warma thank the Committee for working so hard to get us here. I think it'll really improve the
administration and awarding and the whole grant process and, of course, I look forward to
following up on the matter that we're going to keep in the Committee to discuss at a future day.
I think it's really important. So again, thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Further discussion, Members, on the motion before us?
Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say, "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say, "no"? Motion passes with nine ayes. Thank you very much.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.
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ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of revised bill.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz, thank you very much for your assistance and cooperation in helping us
work on this legislation. Thank you. Members, there is no further business of this Committee.
One thirty, we shall be under the Chairmanship of Ms. Cochran and her Committee. So this
meeting for the Policy Committee is hereby adjourned. . . . (gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 11:37 a.m.

APPROVED:

RIKI 1-10KAMA, Chair
Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee
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